
UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

  
Honorable Fredrick E. Clement 
Fresno Federal Courthouse 

2500 Tulare Street, 5th Floor 
Courtroom 11, Department A 

Fresno, California 
 
 

 
PRE-HEARING DISPOSITIONS  
 
DAY:  THURSDAY 
DATE: NOVEMBER 29, 2018 
CALENDAR: 9:00 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling.  These 
instructions apply to those designations. 

No Ruling:  All parties will need to appear at the hearing unless 
otherwise ordered. 

Tentative Ruling: If a matter has been designated as a tentative 
ruling it will be called. The court may continue the hearing on the 
matter, set a briefing schedule or enter other orders appropriate 
for efficient and proper resolution of the matter.  The original 
moving or objecting party shall give notice of the continued hearing 
date and the deadlines. The minutes of the hearing will be the 
court’s findings and conclusions.  

Final Ruling: Unless otherwise ordered, there will be no hearing on 
these matters.  The final disposition of the matter is set forth in 
the ruling and it will appear in the minutes.  The final ruling may 
or may not finally adjudicate the matter.  If it is finally 
adjudicated, the minutes constitute the court’s findings and 
conclusions.     

Orders: Unless the court specifies in the tentative or final ruling 
that it will issue an order, the prevailing party shall lodge an 
order within 14 days of the final hearing on the matter. 



1. 18-10705-A-7   IN RE: BARRY MCCOWN 
   MLG-8 
 
   MOTION TO RESTRICT OR REDACT PUBLIC ACCESS 
   10-26-2018  [57] 
 
   BARRY MCCOWN/MV 
   JULIAN MCMILLAN 
 
Final Ruling 
 
The motion is granted, and the court will issue an order. 
 
 
 
2. 18-14009-A-7   IN RE: YVETTE SANCHEZ 
   VVF-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   11-15-2018  [13] 
 
   AMERICAN HONDA FINANCE 
   CORPORATION/MV 
   GLEN GATES 
   VINCENT FROUNJIAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2017 Honda Civic 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
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CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
American Honda Finance’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2017 Honda Civic, as to all parties in interest.  
The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing may pursue 
its rights against the property pursuant to applicable non-
bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.   
 
 
 
3. 17-13015-A-7   IN RE: DOS PALOS MEMORIAL HOSPITAL, INC. 
   RTW-2 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR RATZLAFF TAMBERI & WONG, 
   ACCOUNTANT(S) 
   10-29-2018  [61] 
 
   JANZEN, TAMBERI & WONG/MV 
   JEFFREY ROWE 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=17-13015
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COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Ratzlaff Tamberi & Wong, accountants for the 
trustee, has applied for an allowance of final compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court 
allow compensation in the amount of $11,753.00 and reimbursement of 
expenses in the amount of $73.79.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Ratzlaff Tamberi & Wong’s application for allowance of final 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the 
court.  Having entered the default of respondent for failure to 
appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $11,753.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $73.79.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



4. 18-14224-A-7   IN RE: RUFINO SANTANA 
   JBC-1 
 
   MOTION TO COMPEL ABANDONMENT 
   11-1-2018  [15] 
 
   RUFINO SANTANA/MV 
   JAMES CANALEZ 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Compel Abandonment of Property of the Estate 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted only as to the business and such business 
assets described in the motion 
Order: Prepared by moving party pursuant to the instructions below 
 
Business Description: Gardening Business 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
Property of the estate may be abandoned under § 554 of the 
Bankruptcy Code if property of the estate is “burdensome to the 
estate or of inconsequential value and benefit to the estate.”  See 
11 U.S.C. § 554(a)–(b); Fed. R. Bankr. P. 6007(b).  Upon request of 
a party in interest, the court may issue an order that the trustee 
abandon property of the estate if the statutory standards for 
abandonment are fulfilled. 
 
The business described above is either burdensome to the estate or 
of inconsequential value to the estate.  An order compelling 
abandonment of such business is warranted.  The order will compel 
abandonment of only the business and its assets that are described 
in the motion. 
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5. 18-13026-A-7   IN RE: SHIRLEY WHITE-WICKHAM AND DAVID 
   WICKHAM 
   AP-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   10-29-2018  [26] 
 
   WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A./MV 
   JOEL WINTER 
   WENDY LOCKE/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 5745 W. Decatur Avenue, Fresno 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).   
 
“[U]nder section 362(d)(1), the stay must be terminated for ‘cause.’ 
Lack of adequate protection is but one example of “cause” for relief 
from stay.” In re Ellis, 60 B.R. 432, 435 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1985).  
The panel in the Ellis case rejected the argument that under 
§ 362(d)(1) “the stay can only be terminated if [the movant-
creditors] show a lack of adequate protection.”  Id.   
 
The debtor has missed 3 post-petition payments due on the debt 
secured by the moving party’s lien.  This constitutes cause for stay 
relief.   
 
The court does not address grounds for relief under § 362(d)(2) as 
relief is warranted under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be granted, 
and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-13026
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CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 5745 W. Decatur Avenue, Fresno, as to all parties 
in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
6. 18-12227-A-7   IN RE: BLANCA ROSAS DE ELENES 
   APN-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   10-22-2018  [19] 
 
   GLOBAL LENDING SERVICES LLC/MV 
   RALPH AVILA 
   AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   DISCHARGED 10/31/18 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted in part; denied in part as moot 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2016 Chevrolet Equinox 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-12227
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AS TO THE DEBTOR 
 
The motion is denied as moot.  The stay that protects the debtor 
terminates at the entry of discharge.  11 U.S.C. § 362(c)(2).  In 
this case, discharge has been entered.  As a result, the motion is 
moot as to the debtor. 
 
AS TO THE ESTATE 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).   
 
“[U]nder section 362(d)(1), the stay must be terminated for ‘cause.’ 
Lack of adequate protection is but one example of “cause” for relief 
from stay.” In re Ellis, 60 B.R. 432, 435 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1985).  
The panel in the Ellis case rejected the argument that under 
§ 362(d)(1) “the stay can only be terminated if [the movant-
creditors] show a lack of adequate protection.”  Id.   
 
The debtor has missed five post-petition payments due on the debt 
secured by the moving party’s lien.  This constitutes cause for stay 
relief.   
 
The court does not address grounds for relief under § 362(d)(2) as 
relief is warranted under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be granted, 
and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Global Lending Services, LLC’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted in part and denied as moot 
in part.  The automatic stay is vacated with respect to the interest 
of the trustee in the property described in the motion, commonly 
known as a 2016 Chevrolet Equinox.  Relief from the automatic stay 
as to the interest of the debtor in such property is denied as moot 
given the entry of the discharge in this case.  11 U.S.C. 
§ 362(c)(2)(C).   
 



IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the 14-day stay of the order under 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any 
party with standing may pursue its rights against the property 
pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
7. 18-14032-A-7   IN RE: GUSTAVO/LIBERTA PENA 
   APN-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   10-22-2018  [13] 
 
   WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A./MV 
   AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2007 Ford Truck F150 Supercrew 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-14032
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Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2007 Ford Truck F150 Supercrew, as to all 
parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
8. 18-13339-A-7   IN RE: RICHARD DICKENS 
   APN-1 
 
   AMENDED MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   10-31-2018  [24] 
 
   FORD MOTOR CREDIT COMPANY/MV 
   MARK ZIMMERMAN 
   AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2014 Kia Soul  
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
 
 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-13339
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STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Ford Motor Credit Company’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2014 Kia Soul, as to all parties in interest.  
The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing may pursue 
its rights against the property pursuant to applicable non-
bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



9. 18-13643-A-7   IN RE: ANNA RAMIREZ 
   PBB-2 
 
   MOTION TO CONVERT CASE FROM CHAPTER 7 TO CHAPTER 13 
   11-14-2018  [25] 
 
   PETER BUNTING 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Convert Case from Chapter 7 to Chapter 13 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
CONVERSION UNDER § 706(a) 
 
Section 706 of the Bankruptcy Code gives chapter 7 debtors a 
qualified conversion right.  See 11 U.S.C. § 706(a), (d).  A 
debtor’s right to convert a case from Chapter 7 to Chapter 11, 12, 
or 13 is conditioned on (i) the debtor’s eligibility for relief 
under the chapter to which the case will be converted and (ii) the 
case not having been previously converted under §§ 1112, 1208, or 
1307.  11 U.S.C. § 706(a), (d); see also Marrama v. Citizens Bank of 
Mass., 549 U.S. 365, 372–74 (2007) (affirming denial of debtor’s 
conversion from Chapter 7 to Chapter 13 based on bad faith conduct 
sufficient to establish cause under § 1307(c)). 
 
The secured and unsecured debt amounts shown in the debtor’s 
schedules are below the debt limits provided in § 109(e).  See 11 
U.S.C. § 109(e).  The case has not been previously converted under § 
1112, 1208, or 1307 of the Bankruptcy Code.   See id. § 706(a).  No 
party in interest has questioned the debtor’s eligibility for relief 
under Chapter 13.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The debtor’s motion to convert this case from chapter 7 to chapter 
13 has been presented to the court.  Having considered the motion, 
oppositions, responses and replies, if any, and having heard oral 
argument presented at the hearing,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The court converts this 
case from chapter 7 to chapter 13. 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-13643
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10. 17-12046-A-7   IN RE: MEDICAL ARTS AMBULATORY SURGERY 
    CENTER, INC. 
    TGM-6 
 
    MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR TRUDI G. MANFREDO, TRUSTEES 
    ATTORNEY(S) 
    10-25-2018  [118] 
 
    LEONARD WELSH 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Trudi G. Manfredo, attorney for the trustee, 
has applied for an allowance of final compensation and reimbursement 
of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court allow 
compensation in the amount of $12,976.00 and reimbursement of 
expenses in the amount of $508.46.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Trudi G. Manfredo’s application for allowance of final compensation 
and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  
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Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $12,976.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $508.46.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
11. 15-14161-A-7   IN RE: ARTHUR/ERICA ALLEN 
    PPR-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    10-29-2018  [54] 
 
    BANK OF AMERICA, N.A./MV 
    JERRY LOWE 
    SYLVIA BLUME/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
12. 18-13261-A-7   IN RE: JAMES/MARISELA CONTRERAS 
    RAS-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    10-29-2018  [14] 
 
    U.S. BANK NATIONAL 
    ASSOCIATION/MV 
    THOMAS GILLIS 
    SEAN FERRY/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 213 South Fourth Avenue, Avenal, California  
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
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TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
U.S. Bank National Association’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 213 South Fourth Avenue, Avenal, California, as to 
all parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



13. 18-13865-A-7   IN RE: ANTONIO/RHONDA CUNHA 
    JFL-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    10-24-2018  [17] 
 
    DITECH FINANCIAL LLC/MV 
    MARK ZIMMERMAN 
    JAMES LEWIN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
    RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 1801 West Shasta Avenue, Tulare, California 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
VIOLATION OF LOCAL BANKRUPTCY RULES 
 
The notice of hearing fails to advise respondents to check the 
court’s website to view [any] pre-hearing dispositions after 
4:00 p.m., the day preceding the hearing. LBR 9014-1(d)(3)(B)(iii).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
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Ditech Financial LLC’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has 
been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 1801 West Shasta Avenue, Tulare, California, as to 
all parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
14. 17-12866-A-7   IN RE: KHALID CHAOUI 
    JES-5 
 
    MOTION TO EMPLOY JEFFREY S. BAIRD AS AUCTIONEER, AUTHORIZING 
    SALE OF PROPERTY AT PUBLIC AUCTION AND AUTHORIZING PAYMENT 
    OF AUCTIONEER FEES AND EXPENSES 
    10-30-2018  [206] 
 
    JAMES SALVEN/MV 
    JOEL WINTER 
    ROBERT HAWKINS/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Sell Property and Employ and Compensate Auctioneer 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Property: 2003 Mercedes ML 350 
Sale Type: Public auction 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55(c), incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).   
 
SECTION 363(b) SALE 
 
Section 363(b)(1) of Title 11 authorizes sales of property of the 
estate “other than in the ordinary course of business.”  11 U.S.C. § 
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363(b)(1); see also In re Lionel Corp., 722 F.2d 1063, 1071 (2d Cir. 
1983) (requiring business justification).  The moving party is the 
Chapter 7 trustee and liquidation of property of the estate is a 
proper purpose.  See 11 U.S.C. § 704(a)(1).  As a result, the court 
will grant the motion.  The stay of the order provided by Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 6004(h) will be waived. 
 
SECTION 328(a) EMPLOYMENT AND COMPENSATION 
 
The Chapter 7 trustee may employ an auctioneer that does not hold or 
represent an interest adverse to the estate and that is 
disinterested.  11 U.S.C. §§ 101(14), 327(a).  The auctioneer 
satisfies the requirements of § 327(a), and the court will approve 
the auctioneer’s employment.  
 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 6005, moreover, requires the 
court to “fix the amount or rate of compensation” whenever the court 
authorizes the employment of an auctioneer.  Section 328(a) 
authorizes employment of a professional on any reasonable terms and 
conditions of employment.  Such reasonable terms include a fixed or 
percentage fee basis.  The court finds that the compensation sought 
is reasonable and will approve the application. 
 
 
 
15. 18-12170-A-7   IN RE: JOSUE SOLIS 
    JES-1 
 
    OPPOSITION RE: TRUSTEE'S MOTION TO DISMISS FOR FAILURE TO 
    APPEAR AT SEC. 341(A) MEETING OF CREDITORS 
    10-11-2018  [49] 
 
    THOMAS GILLIS 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Dismiss Case and Extend Trustee’s Deadlines 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required or case 
dismissed without hearing 
Disposition: Conditionally denied in part, granted in part 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
DISMISSAL  
 
Chapter 7 debtors shall attend the § 341(a) meeting of creditors.  
11 U.S.C. § 343.  A continuing failure to attend this meeting may be 
cause for dismissal of the case.  See 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a), 343, 
707(a); In re Witkowski, 523 B.R. 300, 307 n.8 (B.A.P. 1st Cir. 
2014) (“Some courts have ruled that the failure to attend the § 341 
meeting of creditors constitutes ‘cause’ for dismissal.”). 
 
In this case, the debtor has failed to appear at a scheduled meeting 
of creditors required by 11 U.S.C. § 341.  Because the debtor’s 
failure to attend this meeting has occurred once, while in 
Chapter 7, the court will not dismiss the case on condition that the 
debtor attend the next creditors’ meeting.  But if the debtor does 
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not appear at the continued meeting of creditors, the case will be 
dismissed on trustee’s declaration without further notice or 
hearing. 
 
EXTENSION OF DEADLINES 
  
The court will grant the motion in part to the extent it asks for an 
extension of deadlines.  The court extends the following deadlines 
to 60 days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: 
(1) the trustee and all creditors’ deadline to object to discharge 
under § 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee and 
all creditors’ deadline to bring a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) 
or (c) for abuse, other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
1017(e).  These deadlines are no longer set at 60 days after the 
first creditors’ meeting. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court will issue a minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law are stated in the Civil 
Minutes of the hearing.  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the Motion to Dismiss is denied on the condition 
that the debtor attend the next continued § 341(a) meeting of 
creditors scheduled for December 6, 2018, at 10:00 a.m.  But if the 
debtor does not appear at this continued meeting, the case will be 
dismissed on trustee’s declaration without further notice or 
hearing. 
 
IT IS ALSO ORDERED that following deadlines shall be extended to 60 
days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: (1) 
the trustee and all creditors’ deadline to object to discharge under 
§ 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee and all 
creditors’ deadline to bring a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) or 
(c) for abuse, other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
1017(e).   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



16. 18-12170-A-7   IN RE: JOSUE SOLIS 
    JHW-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    10-17-2018  [52] 
 
    AMERICREDIT FINANCIAL 
    SERVICES, INC./MV 
    THOMAS GILLIS 
    JENNIFER WANG/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2016 Chevrolet Colorado 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
AmeriCredit Financial Services, Inc.’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
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IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2016 Chevrolet Colorado, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
17. 10-60372-A-7   IN RE: MARIA GUZMAN 
    MAZ-2 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF CAPITAL ONE BANK 
    10-19-2018  [28] 
 
    MARIA GUZMAN/MV 
    MARK ZIMMERMAN 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
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exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The responding party’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the 
exemption amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount 
greater than or equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the 
responding party’s judicial lien will be avoided entirely. 
 
 
 
18. 11-60388-A-7   IN RE: KIMBERLY POUNDER 
    NES-2 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF DISCOVER BANK 
    10-17-2018  [25] 
 
    KIMBERLY POUNDER/MV 
    NEIL SCHWARTZ 
    R. BELL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
Property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt as a 
requirement for lien avoidance under § 522(f).  See Goswami, 304 
B.R. at 390-91 (deciding the unrelated issue of whether a debtor 
loses the ability to amend exemptions claimed upon case closure, and 
relying on the premise that property must be claimed exempt on the 
schedules for purposes of lien avoidance).  “If the debtor does not 
proffer the verified schedules and list of property claimed as 
exempt, the court nevertheless has discretion to take judicial 
notice of them for the purpose of establishing whether the property 
is listed and claimed as exempt . . . .”  In re Mohring, 142 B.R. 
389, 393 (Bankr. E.D. Cal. 1992), aff’d, 153 B.R. 601 (B.A.P. 9th 
Cir. 1993), aff’d, 24 F.3d 247 (9th Cir. 1994) (unpublished mem. 
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decision).  It follows that a debtor who has not claimed an 
exemption in property encumbered by a judicial lien or a 
nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security interest may not use the 
protections of that section.  See Goswami, 304 B.R at 390-91 
(quoting In re Mohring, 142 B.R. 389, 392 (Bankr. E.D. Cal. 1992)).   
 
Here, no exemption has been claimed in the property subject to the 
responding party’s lien.  Accordingly, a prima facie case has not 
been made for relief under § 522(f). 
 
 
 
19. 11-60388-A-7   IN RE: KIMBERLY POUNDER 
    NES-3 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF DISCOVER BANK 
    10-17-2018  [31] 
 
    KIMBERLY POUNDER/MV 
    NEIL SCHWARTZ 
    R. BELL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
Property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt as a 
requirement for lien avoidance under § 522(f).  See Goswami, 304 
B.R. at 390-91 (deciding the unrelated issue of whether a debtor 
loses the ability to amend exemptions claimed upon case closure, and 
relying on the premise that property must be claimed exempt on the 
schedules for purposes of lien avoidance).  “If the debtor does not 
proffer the verified schedules and list of property claimed as 
exempt, the court nevertheless has discretion to take judicial 
notice of them for the purpose of establishing whether the property 
is listed and claimed as exempt . . . .”  In re Mohring, 142 B.R. 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=11-60388
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=462448&rpt=Docket&dcn=NES-3
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=462448&rpt=SecDocket&docno=31


389, 393 (Bankr. E.D. Cal. 1992), aff’d, 153 B.R. 601 (B.A.P. 9th 
Cir. 1993), aff’d, 24 F.3d 247 (9th Cir. 1994) (unpublished mem. 
decision).  It follows that a debtor who has not claimed an 
exemption in property encumbered by a judicial lien or a 
nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security interest may not use the 
protections of that section.  See Goswami, 304 B.R at 390-91 
(quoting In re Mohring, 142 B.R. 389, 392 (Bankr. E.D. Cal. 1992)).   
 
Here, no exemption has been claimed in the property subject to the 
responding party’s lien.  Accordingly, a prima facie case has not 
been made for relief under § 522(f). 
 
 
 
20. 18-12333-A-7   IN RE: MASOUD MIRHADI 
    PBB-9 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF MICHAEL THALER 
    11-15-2018  [97] 
 
    MASOUD MIRHADI/MV 
    PETER BUNTING 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
PROCEDURAL DEFICIENCY: INSUFFICIENT SERVICE 
 
The court will deny the motion without prejudice on grounds of 
insufficient service of process on the responding party.  A motion 
to avoid a lien is a contested matter requiring service of the 
motion in the manner provided by Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 7004.  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4003(d), 9014(b); see also In re 
Villar, 317 B.R. 88, 92 n.6 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2004).  Under Rule 
7004, service on an individual must be made by first class mail 
addressed to the “individual’s dwelling house or usual place of 
abode or to the place where the individual regularly conducts a 
business or profession.”  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7004(b)(1).   
 
The record is unclear as to whether the motion was served on the 
named respondent in compliance with Rule 7004(b)(1).  The 
certificate of service (ECF No. 102), indicates that the debtor 
mailed the motion and supporting documents, to “Michael Thaler 
assignee of Board of Trustees of the Laborers Health and Welfare 
Trust Fund Northern California, et. al., 3801 NE 207 Street #904, 
Miami, FL 33180”.  The court is unable to determine whether service 
was made to the “individual’s dwelling house or usual place of abode 
or to the place where the individual regularly conducts a business 
or profession”. Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7004(b)(1).   
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SUBSTANTIVE ISSUE  
 
Amount of Judicial Lien Unclear 
 
The record is also unclear regarding the amount of the judicial 
lien, as of the petition date.  “The lien on the debtor's property 
is ... valued as of the petition date for purposes of determining 
whether the lien ‘impairs’ an exemption.”  Kathleen P. March, Hon. 
Alan M. Ahart & Janet A. Shapiro, California Practice Guide: 
Bankruptcy ¶ 21:1474 (rev. 2017). (citing In re Salanoa (BC SD CA 
2001) 263 BR 120, 123)).  The motion reflects two amounts for the 
judicial lien, namely an “amount when recorded” of $43,443.54, and a 
“current balance” of $80,000.00.  Exhibits E-G, on the other hand, 
indicate that the amount is $39,384.72.  See Exhibits, ECF No. 101. 
The court is unable to ascertain the amount of the judicial lien, as 
of the petition date.     
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The debtor’s motion to avoid lien of Michael Thaler has been 
presented to the court.  Having considered the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is denied without prejudice. 
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